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July 2019

My dear friends,

A couple of years ago I was visiting Tarragona in Spain. It is a lovely city, and I 
really enjoyed exploring the fine medieval cathedral, complete with a spectacular 
organ and magnificent 15th century altar screen. Like many Spanish cathedrals, 
there is also a lovely cloister, with a beautiful fountain surrounded by a rose 
garden. It was very lovely, and a place of great peace.

My eye was drawn to a plaque on the cloister wall with many names on it, 
and it turned out to commemorate hundreds of priests, monks, and nuns of 
the diocese who were murdered during the Spanish Civil War in the 1930s. 
Perhaps one of the hidden facts of this brutal period in Spanish history is that 
nearly 7,000 clergy and members of religious orders perished during the ‘Red 
Terror,’ as it is sometimes known.  Whilst there were undoubtedly some very 
unpleasant dealings and responses by some of the hierarchy of the Church on 
the Republican side, most of those who died were merely devout Christians 
trying to lead lives of goodness – seeking to serve Jesus. 

The terrible deeds committed on both sides, Nationalist and Republican, have 
left deep and lasting scars. How does society deal with such terrible history? 
Is it to dig over the same ground again and again? Is it to continually chew on 
the bones of grievance and hatred? Is true justice every achievable in such a 
situation, so long after the event?

We live in times of great volatility, where ugly ‘voices’ on all sorts of fronts are 
amplified in all sorts of ways, most spectacularly through misusing the tool of 
social media. At the end of the day, WE, as brothers and sisters in Christ. are 
called to stand up for justice and peace for all people; to show the overflowing 
love of God at work within our lives, and to reveal this same love to those we 
meet as a sign of hope – the ultimate antidote and means of healing to injustice, 
hatred and intolerance.

With love,
Michael  
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The cathedral cloisters at Tarragona

From the Vicar’s Desk 

Children and Families Lay Ministers Our PCC recently approved the 
appointment of Helen Swift and Hilary Turner-King as Children and Families Lay 
Ministers within our parish. I am delighted that we have, as a parish, found the 
opportunity to allow this to come about. The closure of the Friday youth club 
several years ago was painful yet necessary, and we have prayerfully explored 
different avenues of engagement with children and younger families (I trust 
that everyone, no matter who they are, realises that they are welcome at Holy 
Trinity). The working group recommended advertising for a part-time post, but 
with no success until both Helen and Hilary came forward from within our own 
worshipping community. Both bring great gifts in terms of engagement of this 
kind, and both will bring different aspects of ministry to their work. I hope that 
all will be as excited as I am at the prospect of their gifts being used to enable 
engagement with the wider community. This is a considerable risk in financial 
terms for the parish - a risk for the Gospel’s sake - so I would ask you to pray for 
this important new venture as we continue to serve Jesus joyfully.   

Church Bring and Share Picnic To mark the end of the year for Sunday’s Cool 
together with our entry into the holiday season, please do come to a Bring-and-
Share Picnic at Mill Hall Farm, Whiteman’s Green (through kind permission of 
Kate and Jonathan Berry). This takes place on Sunday 7th July from 12 noon. We 
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have been fortunate with the weather over the last couple of years, so fingers 
crossed! It is always great to gather socially in this way, so please do come along 
for a lovely occasion. 

Lunchtime Recitals We welcome the fine guitarist Jon Rattenbury for the 
Lunchtime Recital on Friday 5th July at 1.00pm. Refreshments will be available 
from 12.30. Please note that there will not be a recital during August, but I will 
be doing the honours with an organ recital on Friday 6th September when they 
resume. I am also giving a lunchtime organ recital at All Saints’ Hove on its great 
1905 Hill organ on Thursday 1st August at 1.00 p.m., if you fancy a seaside visit! 

Our 2019 Cathedral Pilgrimage Do join us for what has become an annual 
opportunity to travel to one of our southern cathedrals to pray for our parish 
and generally have a lovely time! This year we visit Winchester Cathedral on 
Monday 9th September. We will have a similar format to previous years: 8.00 
a.m., travel by coach from Whitemans Green, coffee and biscuits on arrival, a 
parish Eucharist at noon in the cathedral and then spare time until our journey 
back, leaving at 4.00 p.m. Do join us! £22, please book with Gill Squires in the 
Church Office. Winchester is one of the great Medieval cathedrals - a cradle of 
English Christianity and monarchy.

Deanery Review Archdeacon Fiona has recently carried out a review of both 
the Cuckfield and Hurst deaneries. This was an interesting process, with various 
recommendations regarding closer collaboration within each deanery. There 
was the hope that within our own deanery Churches Together could be revived 
in and around Haywards Heath. At present, there is a grouping of conservative-
evangelical churches, but no functional gathering for the other mainstream 
communities. In addition, the prayer groups (called ‘clusters’) at deanery synod 
offer greater opportunities for prayer and encouragement within the deanery 
system. Certainly, the west cluster (including Cuckfield) meets regularly, sharing 
news, and praying for each parish’s endeavours. At present, no boundary 
changes are contemplated because this is a very expensive process. The report 
suggests that parish boundaries should be regarded as ‘porous’ in terms of 
outreach and supporting ministry, particularly in the new builds rapidly going 
up around Haywards Heath.
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St John of the Cross 

Born in 1542 in Fontiveros, Spain, Juan de Yepes y Alvarez, was the son of a 
rich merchant. His father died when he was very young, leaving his mother 
to raise the family alone, virtually in penury. Juan, at age 18, began to study 
with the Jesuits and entered the Carmelite Order in 1563. Ordained in 1567, 
he met St. Teresa of Avila, and followed her lead in attempting to reform their 
Order. In 1568, Juan and three other friars began to live a strict monastic life 
in a small farmhouse. There was hostility from his former brothers who saw 
his strict discipline as a criticism of their relaxed way of life. In 1576, they had 
him arrested and imprisoned. It was during this period of imprisonment that 
John wrote most of his exquisite poetry. He died in 1591. Teresa called John 
jiguero de Dios – God’s goldfinch – because he was a small man, and the bird 
was associated at that time with the Passion of Jesus. His poetry is regarded 
as one of the high points of Spanish prose. Although any English translation is 
a pale imitation of the original, nevertheless, we can gain some flavour of the 
wonderful way in which he sought to draw people to the knowledge of God 
at work within their lives – a wonderful union. This is perhaps one of his best-
known poems:

The Living Flame Of Love

Songs of the soul in the intimate communication of loving union with God.

              O living flame of love
              that tenderly wounds my soul
              in its deepest centre! Since
              now you are not oppressive,
              now consummate! if it be your will:
              tear through the veil of this sweet encounter!

              O sweet cautery,
              O delightful wound!
              O gentle hand! O delicate touch
              that tastes of eternal life
              and pays every debt!
              In killing you changed death to life. 

              O lamps of fire!
              in whose splendours
              the deep caverns of feeling,
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              once obscure and blind,
              now give forth, so rarely, so exquisitely,
              both warmth and light to their Beloved.

              How gently and lovingly
              you wake in my heart,
              where in secret you dwell alone;
              and in your sweet breathing,
              filled with good and glory,
              how tenderly you swell my heart with love.  

THE PARISH MAGAZINE Copy Date
The copy date for the AUGUST edition of the magazine is no later than 

MONDAY 8th JULY
Please email contributions in WORD format (no PDFs, please) to:

duty-editor@holytrinitycuckfield.org
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joyfully serving Jesus

PROMOTING A SAFER CHURCH
‘The care and protection of children, young people and 

adults involved in church activities is the responsibility of 
everyone

who participates in the life of the church’

House of Bishops’ Safeguarding Policy

About two years ago the Chichester Diocese introduced a special project 
for all its Parishes to ensure that within a thorough review of good 
practice for all church activities there were Policies and Procedures in 
place for good management and in particular for building and maintaining 
effective Safeguarding practice.

Holy Trinity met its obligation to reach Level 1 of this project known as 
SIMPLE QUALITY PROTECTS by the designated deadline of Easter 2018. 
The details of this were grouped into 4 areas – safer activities; safer 
practice; safer structures and safer people and are now to be tested in 
Deanery Chapter this coming September. Levels 2 and 3 of the project 
will follow.

The matters covered include amongst others - first aid provision; risk 
assessments; parental consent forms for particular activities and 
photographs; codes of behaviour; recording and reporting systems; 
contact information; recruitment, induction and training for employees 
and volunteer helpers. Now taking this forward The House of Bishops, 
implementing matters discussed in General Synod, are overlaying this 
with further guidance.

(continued on page 11)
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They state that safeguarding means the action the church takes to 
promote a safer culture in all our churches. in order to achieve this, we 
all need to do a lot of hard work”.

Where do I fit in?
While people in certain roles have a mandatory requirement to complete 
(and renew) Safeguarding Training, others in roles such as Vergers, Servers, 
Welcomers, caretakers, refreshment Helpers, office staff, sidespersons, 
flower arrangers, bell ringers, choir members/music group members are 
all encouraged to do so.

What are we talking about? 
CO is a basic Safeguarding awareness course that can be completed by any 
member of the congregation, to improve their understanding of abuse and 
enable them to build a culture of informed vigilance within the Church.

It can be easily undertaken online at
https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org/login/index.php

Alternatively, visit the Chichester website
www.chichester.anglican.org and go to Safeguarding then Training

You will need to register with your own username and password and can then 
make a start, exit and enter again at will (using your username and password 
each time of course). When finished, a Certificate will be issued but it is not a 
test so much as obtaining an understanding of the issues.

I do hope many people will avail themselves of this opportunity to join in and 
establish the safer culture that is aimed at by The House of Bishops. Several 
people have already taken this step and do please contact Michael, Robyn 
Brotherton or me with any concerns or questions, and indeed feedback. I shall 
be interested to know how you get on.

Rod Montague (PSO)
condurrow@btinternet.com
01444-410453

(continued from page 8
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Join us for a 
Parish Pilgrimage to 

Winchester Cathedral
Cradle of British democracy and monarchy

Monday 9th September 2019 

Coach leaves Whitemans Green 
Car Park at 8.00 a.m. 

Coffee and biscuits on arrival 
Worship and free time to   

explore 
Leaves Winchester at 4.00 p.m.

Price £22 

Please book with Gill in the office at the Old School 
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Everyday Discipleship - Sunday to Saturday

Setting God’s People Free (SGPF) is a programme of change 
across the Church of England to enable the whole people of 
God to live out their discipleship confidently, wherever they 
find themselves, every day of the week. It seeks to liberate and 
encourage lay ministry both within and outside the church 
community. When you consider that if we were to spend an 
average of 10 hours a week on church activities, we would be 
left with more than 100 waking hours to live out in our homes, 
schools, communities and places of work. SGPF challenges a 
culture that over-emphasises a distinction between sacred and 
secular and moves towards whole-life, all-of-life discipleship.

Life’s a Peach not an Orange
Some people think of their Christian life as an orange, divided 
into separate segments. Some segments will be seen as very 
important in relation to God, for example going to church, 
praying, reading the Bible and participating in church-based 
activities. Other segments may seem less important, such as 
work, family life, leisure activities or rest. But if we think of 
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our life as being a peach, a non-segmented fruit, with Christ 
at the core, then it can really change the way we look at our 
discipleship. If we believe that all life is important to God, then 
He can use us in all places; at home, at school, at the bus stop, 
in the workplace, in the gym, in the supermarket or wherever 
we find ourselves in our day to day activities. These places can 
be described as our Frontlines.

The London Institute For Contemporary Christianity (www.
licc.org.uk) has a helpful framework, known as the 6Ms, to 
enable us to reflect on what God might have been doing 
already, and to get us thinking about how we might be fruitful 
on our own frontlines by:

•	 Modelling godly character
•	 Making good work
•	 Ministering grace & love
•	 Moulding culture
•	 Being a Mouthpiece for truth & justice
•	 Being a Messenger of the gospel

Imagine what the impact might be on our neighbourhoods, 
on our schools and clubs and workplaces, and indeed on our 
whole nation if all of us were motivated and equipped to make 
a difference right where we are, on our daily frontlines? There 
is a great need out there beyond our church walls.

Many of us participated in the 2019 Year of Vocation Lent 
Course and were inspired by the stories of people from 
various backgrounds living out their faith in their daily lives. 
Over the coming months we will be hearing from members of 
our congregation as to how they are helping to transform their 
frontlines and establish God’s kingdom here on earth. If you 
would like to encourage others by sharing your story please 
let me know.

Jane Coan
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CHICHESTER CATHEDRAL SOUTHERN 
CATHEDRALS FESTIVAL 2019

Chichester Cathedral Friends are proud to be the sponsors of The Southern 
Cathedrals Festival being held in Chichester from 18th–20th July 2019.

We are delighted to invite you to the Southern Cathedrals Festival, and to an 
exciting programme of events, performances and services held in Chichester 
Cathedral and other iconic venues around the city centre. The Festival is a rich 
celebration of the friendship between the three Cathedrals of Chichester, 
Salisbury and Winchester.

The 400th anniversary of Heinrich Schutz’s Psalmen Davids falls this year and 
pieces from this exquisite collection feature in two of the concerts. Three choral 
concerts take their place in the programme alongside four services (one recorded 
for broadcast by the BBC); and there is evening entertaining being staged in a 
marquee in the Deanery garden on the Friday and Saturday evenings. The Festival 
culminates in a performance of one of the greatest achievements of Western 
music, JS Bach’s St. John Passion, in which the three choirs are joined by an exciting 
line-up of soloists and the acclaimed period-instrument orchestra, Florilegium.

We look forward to seeing you there!

Full details and tickets are available on Chichester Cathedral’s website 
https://www.chichestercathedral.org.uk/services-events/southern-
cathedrals-festival-2019  
or from the Cathedral shop in the Cloisters.
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The Museum’s Haywards Heath: Cuckfield’s Noisy Neighbour display has been 
extremely popular and will continue till August with a closer look at the career 
of Harold Turner (1885-1961), the renowned architect who worked locally in 
the Arts and Crafts style.  We look at his early life and the features of his houses 
which are still loved and valued today.

Harold Turner, Architect (1885-1961)

To celebrate Cuckfield’s farming heritage, our main display this Autumn 
will be Harvest Home.  One look at any of our old local maps will show how 
Cuckfield was once surrounded by farms, large and small: Tanyard, Taylors 
Barn, Northlands, Horsgate, Lullings, Hanlye, Gravelye, Hatchgate, Crouchlands, 
Laine’s, Mackrell’s, Copyhold and Ansty, to name but a few.  Some of course 
remain, but most now exist in name only, as a reminder of our more rural past.
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Northlands Farm, Brook Street (c1895)

As well as showing items and pictures from our own collection, we shall, as 
always, welcome the opportunity to borrow any relevant objects which people 
would be prepared to lend.  

Opening hours Wednesday, Thursday, Friday
10.00-12.30 p.m. and Saturday 10.00-3.00 p.m.
More information from www.cuckfieldmuseum.org

Our next talk will be on Thursday 3rd October at 2.30 p.m. at The Queen’s Hall, 
when Ian Everest, a very popular speaker, makes a welcome return to talk about 
A Sussex Farm during the 1950’s.  Using fascinating photos and film footage, Ian 
shows just how tough farming life was on the South Downs in the 1950’s.  The 
war was over, but the battle was just being fought to feed the nation.  

To book a place, please phone Mike Nicholson on 01444 457448 or email 
events@cuckfieldmuseum.org
More details from www.cuckfieldmuseum.org

The Cuckfield Royal Observer Corps Post will open on the following dates:

Saturday 20th July	 11.00-4.00 p.m.
Sunday 21st July	 10.00-2.00 p.m.
Sunday 25th August	 10.00-2.00 p.m.
Bank Holiday Monday 26th August	 10.00-1.00 p.m.
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Mark Russell and Ed Combes will be showing visitors around the ROC Cold War 
Nuclear Bunker. No booking necessary. More information from: 

www.facebook.com/cuckfieldnuclearbunker
Any other queries: please contact:
Mark Russell 07789 266243
Ed Combes 07970 832667

PASTORAL HELP LINES
VISITING – TRANSPORT- SUPPORT

IF YOU NEED HELP  
PLEASE RING ONE OF  
THESE VOLUNTEERS

Kate Berry................................................................ 455986
email - kate.hodkinson@talktalk.net

Robert Norris........................................................... 453127
email - robertnorris248@btinternet.com

or you can email : care.holytrinity@btinternet.com
when transport is involved, a donation of  

40p per mile would be appreciated by your driver
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Holy Trinity Church 
Cuckfield 

Bring and Share
Parish Picnic 
@ Mill Hall Farm 
Whitemans Green

From 12.00 p.m.
Sunday 7th July 

2019 
For the whole church family 
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What’s been happening at Sunday’s Cool?

Mega Pentecost Fun and more!
Seven weeks on from our Mega Messy Easter and we were 
celebrating Pentecost in lots of creative ways, learning how 
we can feel, hear and see the spirit moving even though we 
can’t actually see it. We thought about the wind, made paper 
aeroplanes, wind twirlers, bubble paintings, windchimes, 
headbands with flames and Pentecost collages. We learnt 
how to say, Hello in five different languages and we thanked 
God for His Holy Spirit in our lives using bubble prayers. And if 
you have admired the striking backdrop behind the altar, we 
made that too! Once again, thanks to Margaret Sommers for 
the inspiration and co-ordination behind its design. 

Holiday Film Club
Our Holiday Film Club is proving very popular and what a 
fun afternoon we had at half- term watching, Mary Poppins 
Returns. Plenty of pop corn and then a pizza tea ensured a 
really enjoyable afternoon for everyone. We will be showing 
another film during the Summer Holidays (possibly two) so 
look out for dates and information in the August magazine and 
on our website.

Holy Trinity Summer Holiday Fun
This will start with an extra special Holiday Messy Church 
on Sunday, 14th July. Come along at 9.30 a.m., where once 
again we will have a range of great craft activities exploring 
all the fun of Summer Holidays. Throughout the holidays we 
will have an exciting programme of events from Village Trails, 
to Film Clubs, to Picnic in the Park. Watch this space in the 
next Parish mag or check out the Sunday’s Cool web page at 
holytrinitycuckfield.org. Alternatively, you can look at our Holy 
Trinity Sunday’s Cool Facebook page or Cuckfield Gossip. 

We hope you can join us at some of these events
and look forward to seeing you there!

Looking ahead, a date for the diary … Don’t miss out on our Barn 
Dance and Harvest Supper. Pop the date in your diary: Saturday, 
5th October 5.00 – 8.30 p.m. Great fun for all the family!
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WASTE PREVENTION IN WEST SUSSEX
Now that we are all concerned about environmental issues, 
it was most enlightening to have an instructive talk by Colin 
McFarlin who is waste prevention advisor for West Sussex 
County Council. He and other volunteers help with getting 
the message across by providing public presentations on all 
matters regarding recycling. Before 1875 people threw their 
rubbish out onto the street or on to the fire. In 1875 a Public 
Health Act was passed stating that bins were to be emptied 
every week. This process was handed down from government 
to the counties and then to district councils.

Waste recycling in West Sussex is done by a company called 
Viridor, a private firm dealing with waste recycling throughout 
the country. Viridor collects our waste and takes it to Burgess 
Hill; and from there it goes by lorry to Ford recycling centre. 
Here all recycling material is placed in enormous drums where 
it is sorted. Bottles are broken up and other items such as 
metals are passed through gaps in the drum according to size 
and substance. Plastic goes on to a conveyor belt and is sorted 
according to colour and type. Cans go into bales, are sold, and 
return as new cans in six weeks’ time, so there is no need for 
new material. Everything in the recycling bin is sold, so the 
result is financial advantage for West Sussex District council.

West Sussex residents throw 30,000 tons of recycling into the 
wrong bin. If it was done correctly there could be a saving of 
millions of pounds and would be much better for the environment.

Blue Bins
As far as our bins are concerned, all items placed in the blue 
bins should be clean and dry, tops and labels removed from 
bottles and jars. Nothing should be placed in plastic bags. 
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Milk bottles should be rinsed, tops removed and if possible, 
collected for charity. Cling film, film from lids trays and pots 
and crisp packets should not be placed in the blue bin.

It is possible to check which items can be recycled by going to 
the West Sussex web site: 

www.recycleforwestsussex.org 

Grey Bins
The contents of the grey bins do not go to the recycling centre 
but to another centre in Horsham, which is the most modern 
plant in the UK. Here the rubbish is shredded and then it goes 
on to a conveyor belt in small pieces where paper and plastic 
are taken out and turned into refuse derived fuel, which is sold 
mainly to Germany; this does not go into landfill. Metals are 
also taken out here. Waste for grey bins can be best placed in 
plastic bags before being collected.

Food waste goes into an anaerobic digester which produces 
enough energy to power 10,000 homes and is sold back to 
the National Grid. Only 25% of the contents of our grey bins 
cannot be recycled and tax is paid on that to the Treasury.

Plastic bags and other plastic items such as the covers for mail and 
other light plastics including bubble wrap and toilet rolls bags can 
be placed in special bins found in either Sainsbury’s, Waitrose and 
other supermarkets. This type of plastic can be recycled for years.

Other items
Wood, plastic milk bottle tops are all sold separately. Rags in 
whatever condition can be taken to a charity shop in a bag tell: 
them that they are rags, and these they will sell on to be used 
for padding and filling for items such as car seats. 

There were many other tips that Colin gave us that would take 
too long to print here, but for more information go to the web 
site quoted above to find out how much can be recycled and 
what happens to all our waste. If we can recycle more of our 
waste we will help our environment and produce finance for 
our councils and some energy at little cost.

Shirley Rawlins
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Stepping up to the mark

When I first heard that Cuckfield Dramatic Society was planning to combine 
forces with Dance with Emily to stage Richard Harris’ Stepping Out I was 
amazed. Having seen a professional production, I couldn’t envisage how actors 
who didn’t dance and dancers who didn’t act could pull it off. I was wrong, they 
did, and created a great evening’s entertainment.

Stepping Out is a light-hearted comedy that explores how a very diverse group of 
women and one man, attending a dance class, can come together, work through 
their various adversities and internal tensions and achieve something not one 
of them ever thought possible. None of the situational vignettes that we hear 
about each character is resolved but all are left on the side lines when the same 
individual characters become a team capable of a polished performance.

The credit for making this happen must go the creative team. It was Sophie 
Bradshaw, the Creative Director, who had the dream of putting this production 
on in Cuckfield; Harriet Sheldon, the Director, who taught the dancers to act; 
and Emily King, the choreographer, who taught the actors to dance. On stage 
Sophie Bradshaw also plays Mavis Turner, the dance teacher, and was joined by 
the indomitable répétiteur, Mrs Fraser (Jill Bowe), miming to music recorded by 
the Revd Michael Maine. 

Maxine, Vera, Sylvia, Andy, Dorothy, Rose and Lynne (Caroline Denholm, Chrys 
Tarr, Louis Paton, Claire Atkins, Diane Barksfield, Michelle French and Izi Gaff), 
together with the only male in the troupe, Geoffrey (Simon King) form the dance 
class struggling to emulate the easy grace of their mentor.

It was delightful to have Queens Hall full for this production, even though this 
probably contributed to the difficulty that some of the cast had in projecting 
their voices and many of the best lines being missed by the audience. However, 
amateur productions have to make the most of the resources that are available 
to them and CDS together with Dance with Emily certainly stepped up to the 
mark with this production.

Brian Cutler
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FSW Update
Dear Friends

Our practitioners are juggling a great number of cases now, and in some cases 
have no space left even on their waiting lists. In 2018/9 we supported 397 
families intensively, and more than 2,000 people through our group sessions 
(compared with 298 families the previous year). The themes of financial 
hardship and mental health continue to be the most prevalent, and these issues 
can take a great deal of time to resolve. 

We are preparing for an extremely busy couple of weeks. We will be manning 
a stand over the 3 days of the South of England Show and hope to speak to a 
large number of people and encourage them to support our work. We are also 
running the tea stops at Open Gardens across the county, and will be exhibiting 
at Brighton Dome on Sunday for the Diocese’s Thy Kingdom Come event.

All of these events are extremely important to help us raise the profile of our 
work and attract new support. If you would like any more information about any 
of our upcoming events, do take a look at our website or get in touch with the 
office on 01273-832963.

May’s work in numbers

•	 142 individual meetings with families supporting 13 grandparents, 
149 parents and 182 children

•	 57 supported meetings with other agencies

•	 31 group sessions supporting 7 grandparents, 296 parents and 338 
children

•	 145 food deliveries made 

Nikki Kerr, FSW Director of Fundraising and Marketing
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Two July Anniversaries to treasure
Remembering Gerard Manley Hopkins …

The poet and Jesuit priest Gerard Manley Hopkins was born 
175 years ago, on 28th July 1844 in Stratford – now East London. 
He was the eldest of probably nine children in a family that was 
both well off and artistically creative, as well as High Anglican.

His father Manley, who founded a marine insurance firm, saw 
nature as a book written by God, and this rubbed off on his 
son in one of his most famous poems, God’s Grandeur, a poem 
which always feels so appropriate for the Pentecost season 
and the coming of the Spirit:

The world is charged with the grandeur of God.
It will flame out, like shining from shook foil;
It gathers to a greatness, like the ooze of oil
Crushed. Why do men then now not reck his rod?
Generations have trod, have trod, have trod;
And all is seared with trade; bleared, smeared with toil;
And wears man’s smudge and shares man’s smell: the soil
Is bare now, nor can foot feel, being shod.

And for all this, nature is never spent;
There lives the dearest freshness deep down things;
And though the last lights off the black West went
Oh, morning, at the brown brink eastward, springs —
Because the Holy Ghost over the bent
World broods with warm breast and with, ah, bright wings.

Hopkins was unpublished as a poet in his lifetime, but at Oxford 
he established a lifelong friendship with Robert Bridges, later 
Poet Laureate, who printed a collection of Hopkins’ poems in 
1918, to immediate acclaim. 

In 1866 he converted to Roman Catholicism. Two years later 
he resolved to be a Religious, made a bonfire of his poems 
and wrote no poetry for seven years, returning to it only in 
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1875 with The Wreck of the Deutschland, based on a disaster 
in which nuns fleeing persecution were among the dead. 

In 1884 he became a professor at University College Dublin, 
but felt isolated and ineffective. He died of typhoid in 1889. 
His last words were: “I am so happy. I loved my life.”

.. and not forgetting the absent-minded William Spooner

At the other end of the linguistic spectrum lies William 
Archibald Spooner, university lecturer, dean and priest: born 
175 years ago, on 22nd July 1844, in London, he is known for 
his absent-mindedness. He sometimes mixed up the syllables 
of words, to comic effect in a way now known as ‘spoonerisms’.

Spooner was an albino and suffered from defective eyesight. He 
studied at New College, Oxford, and then lectured there for 60 
years in history, philosophy and divinity. He was well liked and 
respected, kind and hospitable. According to the economist, 
Sir Roy Harrod, Spooner exceeded all the heads of colleges at 
Cambridge or Oxford that he had known in ‘scholarship, devotion 
to duty and wisdom’. Because he was so highly intelligent, it was 
suggested that his mind was occasionally too quick for his lips to 
follow – resulting in the unintended plays on words that made 
him famous. He died in 1930.

Many of the spoonerisms attributed to him are undoubtedly 
apocryphal, but it is fairly certain that in 1879 he gave out from 
the pulpit the first line of a hymn as Kinkering Kongs their titles 
take. He is said to have disliked the reputation he gained for 
getting his words muddled, but at the same time he is believed 
on occasion to have made the errors deliberately: a particular 
masterpiece, if true, would have been his announcement during 
the notices at the beginning of a service that, if it is clamp and 
dammy, the social will be hauled in the hell by the church.
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House martins - 
The Building Blocks of Summer

My summer is built from screams, cries, chatters and warbles. 
Walking around the Sussex countryside I’m always soaking 
up the sounds of migrant birds returning back home from 
their winter south of the Sahara. Each voice offers a familiar 
reassurance to me. Only when everything is back in its place 
can my summer begin. 

One of the top tunes in my summer soundtrack is the sweet, 
bubbling twitter of the house martin. Shakespeare loved that 
sound too. To him they were ‘the guest of summer’. From 
Macbeth’s castle to cathedrals, country cottages and urban 
terraces these birds have historically been linked to our 
homes. They’re as much of a feature of English architecture as 
the clay, bricks and uPVC they build their nests against.   

House martins are surveyors, architects, bricklayers, decorators 
and homeowners rolled into one 19g two-tone ball of feathers. 
Give them a building site of a vertical surface under an overhang 
and they’ll get to work. Each lumpy half-dome home, tucked 
snug under the eaves, is made of 1000 tiny mouthfuls of muddy 
bricks carried from the edge of a nearby puddle or stream.  The 
birds construct each nest over 10 days, finally lining it with 
feathers to make it snug. They don’t always build a brand-new 
nest; if they find a fixer-upper they’ll renovate. 
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House martins are stereotypical builders. They constantly 
communicate with chirpy chatter, call down from the roof-
tops and while they’re bent over building they reveal their 
pale rump. This white ‘builder’s bum’ is a way of identifying 
the bird from that other summer eaves-dweller, the swallow. 

They’ve shared our homes throughout history, but their 
numbers have suffered a massive decline in England with a 
worrying 18% nosedive over the past decade. Aerial insect 
food and changing weather patterns here, in Africa and on 
migration routes in between have had an effect. This loss should 
strike deep in the heart of every Sussex resident because our 
county’s flag is made of six proud martlets.  Martlet means 
‘little martin’ but this heraldic bird may also represent the 
swift; that screaming summer visitor whose numbers are also 
in decline. 

Either way you should consider yourself blessed if you are one 
of the lucky people who share your house with these incredible 
birds. Let’s hope our county’s martlets and our county flag are 
flying proudly under blue Sussex skies this July. 

Michael Blencowe - The Sussex Wildlife Trust
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July Crossword

Across:
	 1	 ‘I pray that out of his glorious — he may strengthen you with power through his 	
		  Spirit in your inner being’ (Ephesians 3:16) (6)
	 4	 ‘Saul’s father Kish and — father Ner were sons of Abiel’ (1 Samuel 14:51) (6)
	 7	 ‘Praise the Lord, O my — ’ (Psalm 103:1) (4) 
	 8	 See 5 
	 9	 Laws (1 Kings 11:33) (8) 
	 13	 ‘Who of you by worrying can — a single hour to his life?’ (Luke 12:25) (3) 
	 16	 Artistry (Exodus 31:5) (13) 

1 2 3 4 5 6

7 8

9 10 11 12 12 13 14

15

16

17 18 19 20 21

22 23

24 25

26 27
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(Answers on page 40)

	 17	 ‘Your young men will see visions, your — men will dream dreams’ (Acts 2:17) (3)
	 19	 How David described his Lord (Psalm 19:14) (8) 
	 24	 ‘If this city is built and its — — restored, you will be left with nothing in Trans-	
		  Euphrates’ (Ezra 4:16) (5,3) 
	 25	 ‘The holy Scriptures, which are able to make you — for salvation through faith 	
		  in Christ Jesus’ (2 Timothy 3:15) (4) 
	 26	 Intended destination of arrows (Lamentations 3:12) (6) 
	 27	 Eve hit (anagram) (6)

Down:
	 1	 ‘For I am gentle and humble in heart, and you will find — for your souls’ 		
		  (Matthew 11:29) (4)
	 2	 Where Peter was when he denied Christ three times (Luke 22:55) (9)
	 3	 Remarkable early 20th-century Indian evangelist, a convert from Hinduism,
		  — Sundar Singh (5)
	 4	 ‘Now the king had put the officer on whose — — leaned in charge of the gate’ 	
		  (2 Kings 7:17) (3,2)
	5 & 8 (across)The Lover describes this facial feature of the Beloved thus: ‘Your — is like 	
		  the tower of Lebanon looking towards — ’ (Song of Songs 7:4) (4,8) 
	 6	 ‘Stand firm then, with the belt of truth buckled — your waist’ (Ephesians 6:14) (5)
	 10	 Trout (anagram) (5) 
	 11	 Easily frightened (1 Thessalonians 5:14) (5) 
	 12	 The ability to perceive (Ecclesiastes 10:3) (5) 
	 13	 One of the clans descended from Benjamin (Numbers 26:38) (9) 
	 14	 “It is one of the Twelve,” he replied, “one who — bread into the bowl with me”’
		  (Mark 14:20) (4) 
	 15	 Resound (Zephaniah 2:14) (4) 
	 18	 Traditional seat of the Dalai Lama (5) 
	 20	 Precise (John 4:53) (5) 
	 21	 Build (Ezekiel 4:2) (5) 
	 22	 Beat harshly (Acts 22:25) (4) 
	 23	 Darius, who succeeded Belshazzar as king of the Babylonians, was one (Daniel 	
		  5:31) (4)
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What’s on Around Cuckfield...

The master pages (including adverts) used to print this magazine can be viewed at www.
holytrinitycuckfield.org/directory/parish-magazine/ 

Friendship Club 
Ansty Village Hall

2.30 to 4pm on 1st Tuesday in month. Please come, 
have a cuppa and cake and a natter. Enquiries 413061. 

Ansty Village Hall   CARD & TABLE GAMES. The third Thursday of the 
month at Ansty Village Hall, from 2 – 4 including tea 
and cake £2. Not a serious card school – much laughter. 
Tel 413061

Ansty Garden
Club Wednesday 
24th July

Summer Supper
Ansty Garden Club meets in the Village Hall at 7.45pm 
on the last Wednesday of the month with a varied 
programme of events including speakers, outings, plant 
sales etc. Members’ subscription is £8 per year. Visitors 
are charged £2 per evening visit. Refreshments and 
raffle at small cost. New members always welcome. For 
more details contact Chairperson : Derry Bailleaux or 
Secretary: Amanda Hulejczuk 01273970183

Crossword Answers for July 2019

ACROSS:
1, Riches. 4, Abner’s. 7, Soul. 8, Damascus. 9, Statutes. 13, Add. 16, Craftsmanship. 
17, Old. 19, Redeemer. 24, Walls are. 25, Wise. 26, Target. 27, Thieve. 

DOWN:
1, Rest. 2, Courtyard. 3, Sadhu. 4, Arm he. 5, Nose. 6, Round. 10, Tutor.  
11, Timid. 12, Sense. 13, Ashbelite. 14, Dips. 15, Echo. 18, Lhasa. 20, Exact. 
21, Erect. 22, Flog. 23, Mede.
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Regular Events

Items carried in the Cuckfield Parish Magazine do not necessarily represent the views of Holy 
Trinity PCC, the Vicar or the Editorial Team. The Editorial Team reserves the right to decline to 
publish any item or to amend or shorten material. For that reason we do not accept copy in PDF 
or  file formats other than Word. 
We are very pleased that the parish magazine is seen as a good vehicle for advertising by local 
traders and others but readers must accept that the Editors do not vouch for or in any way 
warrant the individuals, organisations, products or services advertised here.

Bellringers Thursday evenings 7.45–9.15pm.

Choir Choir practice Friday evenings 7.30 for 7.45-9pm. (There 
are no practices during August)

Choir Club for children and young people from age 7 
- 8 upwards. In the Old School 6.30 (doors open 6.15) - 
8pm on Fridays. (Not during Half Term and school hols.)

Holy Trinity 
Mens Group

Wednesday 17th July - Darts
For more information contact Clive Simmonds 01444 
454481 or email: clivesimmonds@btinternet.com

Home Groups Alternate Thursday Evenings (2 groups), 8pm call 
Clive & Isobel Simmonds 01444 454481
Tuesday, 8.00pm (in term time). David and Ros 
Thunder, Wayfarers, South Street, Tel. 417103.

Prayer Group Tuesday 16 July 10am in the Lady Chapel         
Tel. Pam Sagar 01444 414409 

Mothers’ Union Tuesday 9th July 2.30pm Summer Tea party – Songs, 
hymns that speak to me. Venue: Valerie Poxon’s
Please contact Ros Thunder 417103 for more details     

Little Ones Church 
Service

First Tuesday of the month at 11am. Come for a 
story, some songs and a prayer. All welcome.  Please 
contact Catherine Snashall for more details 01444 
454712 or 07775932823. 
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Regular Events (continued)
Fro
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Registers

Royal British Legion 
(Women’s Section)

Wednesday 24 July – Tapestries – Revd. Michael 
Maine 
Meetings take place at 2.30pm in The Old School, 
Cuckfield

Cuckfield Crafts and 
Vintage Market 
Queens Hall

Friday 5th July 9.30am to 1pm. Next date 
September 20th
For more details or to book a pitch contact Marie 
Dormer email: marie.c.dormer@gmail.com

Cuckfield  
Local Market

9.30am to 12.30pm. Food Market at The Talbot, 
High Street, Cuckfield. (Monthly)

Cuckfield Evening 
Flower Club

Friday 12 July – Graham King Much about Flowers
Venue Haywards Heath Methodist Church 7.30 for 
7.45pm

Cuckfield Ladies 
Group

Tuesday 2 July 3pm –  Afternoon Tea. Come on 
you bakers, who’s up for it?
For more details please contact Jan Bryan 414891

Solo Lunch Solo Afternoon Tea will be on Sunday 14 July from 
2pm to 4pm. Please let Gill know in the church 
office if you would like to attend. No charge.

Cuckfield 
Evening WI

Tuesday 16 July “head in the Clouds”...My time in 
Tartan – Linda Short
Meetings take place at 7.30pm at the Cuckfield 
Baptist Church, Polestub Lane.

Holy Baptism
Lilibet Clementine HEALD

Holy Matrimony
Joss Kite TOWNSEND & Georgina Emma Louise HEAD
Lee SEAGER & Melissa Louise PADDON
In Memoriam
George Charles BOYS	 Aged 81
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July 2019 Calendar & Readings for Sunday Services

SUNDAY 7 July – Third after Trinity
	 8.00am	 Holy Communion 
			   Isaiah 66: 10-14; Galatians 6: 7-16; 
			   Luke 10: 1-11, 16-20
	 9.45am	 Family Service
	 11.00am	 Sung Holy Communion (Traditional language) 
		  	 Galatians 6: 7-16; Luke 10: 1-11, 16-20
	 6.00pm	 Sung Evensong 
		  	 Genesis 29: 1-20; Mark 6: 7-29	 	

SUNDAY 14 July – Fourth after Trinity
	 8.00am	 Holy Communion (Traditional Language) 
			   As 9.45am
	 9.45am	 Parish Eucharist 
			   Deuteronomy 30: 9-14; Colossians 1: 1-14; 
			   Luke 10: 25-37
	 6.00pm	 Evening Communion

SUNDAY 21 July – Fifth after Trinity
	 8.00am	 Holy Communion 
			   As 9.45am
	 9.45am	 Parish Eucharist 
			   Genesis 18: 1-10a; Colossians 1: 15-28 
			   Luke 10: 38-end
	 6.00pm	 Sung Evensong 
			   Genesis 41: 1-16, 25-37; 1 Corinthians 4: 8-13

SUNDAY 28 July – Sixth after Trinity
	 8.00am	 Holy Communion (Traditional Language) 
			   As 9.45am
	 9.45am	 Parish Eucharist 
			   Genesis 18: 20-32; Colossians 2: 6-15 
			   Luke 11: 1-13
	 6.00pm	 Sung Evensong 
			   Genesis 42: 1-25; I Corinthians 10: 1-24



Holy Trinity Cuckfield

SUNDAY SERVICES  &  MAJOR FESTIVALS
FOR THE MONTH

(SEE INSIDE)

WEEKDAY SERVICES – NORMALLY IN THE LADY CHAPEL 

	 Monday	 9.00am	 Morning Prayer 

	 Wednesday	 10.30am	 Holy Communion followed by Coffee & Cake
		  5.00pm	 Evening Prayer

	 Thursday	 9.00am	 Holy Communion

	 Friday	 11.00am	 Holy Communion, BCP

	 Saturday	 8.45am	 Morning Prayer

FOR CHILDREN - IN THE OLD SCHOOL – SUNDAYS

	 Noah’s Ark 	 ages 0 to 3
	 Children’s Church 	 ages 3 to 10
	 Xplorers	 action for 11 to 13 year olds.

except for 1st Sunday of each month when all join the Family Service
and during the school summer holidays.

for details of weekday youth activities see regular events

NEWCOMERS AND VISITORS ARE MOST WELCOME 
COME AND SEE!  

JOIN US FOR COFFEE IN THE OLD SCHOOL 
AFTER 9.45 SERVICES 

Michael Maine, Vicar


